
 

 

 

Fatma Samoura 

Secretary General 

FIFA 

Sent via e-mail: 

secretarygeneraloffice@fifa.org 

In copy: 

UEFA 

25th of November 2021 

 

Dear Madam Secretary General, dear Fatma 

As committed we are to protect the basic and universal human rights, including freedom 

of speech, as appalled are we by the news from Qatar that two Norwegian journalists of 

the Norwegian public media corporation NRK have been detained for presumably more 

than 30 hours under allegations of trespassing into a private property. No formal charges 

were raised, yet many questions remain unanswered. 

  

It goes without saying that this development is unacceptable. You know that the Nordic 

FAs over several years have worked tirelessly to ensure the respect of and adherence to 

the universal human rights under the preparation for and conduction of the 2022 FIFA 

World Cup Qatar. 

  

This spring, through a couple of formal letters to you, the Nordic FAs raised our voices on 

the recent developments in Qatar in terms of human rights for migrant workers but also 

for our concern of for example press freedom in Qatar. 

 

In your reply letters, you stressed that adherence to press freedom is key for the World 

Cup organisers.  
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In your letter of 7 May 2021 to the Danish, Norwegian and Swedish FA, you wrote: 

“More specifically, the concrete actions currently being delivered as part of the key priorities of the 

strategy [the 2022 FIFA World Cup Qatar Sustainability Strategy] are: 

(…) 

• engagement with Qatari authorities on the revision of the press freedom legislation, 

including through the newly established Memorandum of Understanding with the Qatari 

National Human Rights Committee, and the finalisation of tournament-specific 

mediarelated policies and procedures;” 

 

Moreover, in your letter of 19 June 2021 to the six Nordic FAs, you pointed out press 

freedom as a focal point: 

 

“As highlighted by several of the unions and NGOs in the call on 10 May, Qatar is not restricting 

their access to the country and is seen as a positive example in the region in that respect.  

 

Should you be aware of international NGO or media representatives who have not been able to 

enter the country and conduct their work in relation to the FIFA World Cup 2022 freely, we would 

like to ask you to encourage these persons to share such information through the FIFA complaints 

mechanism for human rights defenders and media representatives.  

 

Any such complaint will be handled in line with FIFA’s policy on the protection of human rights 

defenders and journalists.” 

  

Finally, Objective S4 of the 2022 FIFA World Cup Sustainability Strategy states the 

following target of the World Cup: “Respect and help protect the rights of media representatives 

and human rights advocates in relation to the FIFA World Cup 2022 “ 
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The abovementioned promises of press freedom sound hollow if the reality is detainment 

of journalists in Qatar. That is why we fully support our Norwegian friends and 

colleagues, and we trust that you and FIFA will do your outmost to live up to the 

promises of respect for our universal human rights. 

 

Signed by 

 

Håkan Sjöstrand 

General Secretary 

Swedish Football Association 

 

Jakob Jensen 

Chief Executive Officer 

Danish Football Association 

 

Klara Bjartmarz 

General Secretary 

Football Association of Iceland 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Marco Casagrande 

General Secretary 

Football Association of Finland 

 

Virgar Hvidbro 

General Secretary 

Football Association of Faroe Islands 
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